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STANDARD TIME BILL 2005 
Second Reading 

Resumed from 22 June. 

MS K. HODSON-THOMAS (Carine) [12.44 pm]:  It is my good fortune to have been chosen to represent the 
opposition on the Standard Time Bill 2005.  This is a simple bill that will allow standard time to be determined 
by reference to coordinated universal time.  It will also repeal the Standard Time Act and consequentially amend 
the Western Australian Marine (Sea Dumping) Regulations 1982.  The opposition will be supporting this 
legislation.   

The impetus of the legislation comes from a decision that was made at the Standing Committee of Attorneys 
General, which was held on 5 November 2004.  At that meeting, the ministers resolved to replace references to 
Greenwich Mean Time in legislation with coordinated universal time.  The Attorneys General agreed to 
introduce the legislation in the various states and territories in time for a 1 September 2005 commencement date.   

I take this opportunity to thank the library staff who assisted me in obtaining copies of legislation from New 
South Wales and the Northern Territory.  As I understand from reading the Northern Territory legislation, the 
impetus for this change stemmed not only from the Standing Committee of Attorneys General, but also because 
Dr Richard Britain, Secretary of the National Time Commission, wrote to all relevant state and territory 
ministers recommending that the reference to GMT in legislation be replaced with coordinated universal time.   

Looking at the issue of time has been interesting.  Over the years, we have calculated time with sundials, water 
clocks, candles marked in increments, oil lamps, marked reservoirs, sand glasses, or hourglasses, and even 
knotted cords.  It is my understanding that Greenwich Mean Time is a solar time scale based on the average time 
that the earth takes to rotate on its axis from noon to noon.  Problems exist when measuring time based on the 
erratic motion of the earth.  The rate of motion of the earth fluctuates by a few thousandths of a second a day, 
which results in Greenwich Mean Time being a less accurate time scale.  Coordinated universal time is 
maintained by highly accurate atomic clocks and is accurate to approximately one billionth of a second a day.  
The international standard UTC is determined by the International Bureau of Weights and Measures in Paris, 
which coordinates data from more than 200 atomic clocks located in timing laboratories around the globe.  The 
clocks used include those located at the Australian National Measurement Institute, which has laboratories in 
Sydney, Melbourne and Perth, and the United States Naval Observatory.  UTC is a more accurate and consistent 
time scale.  Many modern technologies already use UTC.  For example, the satellite-based global positioning 
system is based on UTC and the adoption of UTC is highly beneficial for various modern technical applications 
that require accurate synchronisation.  It is quite clear that we are moving with the times and that we need to 
replace Greenwich Mean Time with coordinated universal time.   

I will provide a little bit of history of this issue.  In 1884, 25 countries accepted England’s Greenwich Mean 
Time as the prime meridian; that is, zero degrees longitude.  That prime meridian gradually became the basis for 
time throughout the world.  In 1945, physicist Isidor Rabi suggested making a clock based on the study of atoms 
using a method called atomic beam magnetic resonance.  In 1949, the National Bureau of Standards, which is 
now the National Institute of Standards and Technology, built the first atomic clock.  As I mentioned, UTC is 
coordinated via 200 atomic clocks located in timing laboratories around the globe.   

I understand that New South Wales and the Northern Territory have already introduced this legislation.  Western 
Australia will be the next state to introduce the legislation and see it through.  Obviously all the other states will 
come on line by 1 September, which is not far away.   

It has been interesting considering what time means to people.  I looked for the definition of “coordinated 
universal time” on Google the other day and found 2.5 million sites.  When I looked for the definition of “atomic 
clocks”, I found 1.61 million sites.  This bill is a simple piece of legislation that will ensure that we become more 
accurate with time.  When we make reference to GPS, it is important that we have accuracy in time.   

Many hire vehicles now have GPS.  People can log in where they want to travel and as they drive, the vehicle 
indicates whether the driver should turn left or right.  For this reason, it is very important.  As I said, the bill 
consequentially amends the Western Australian Marine (Sea Dumping) Regulations 1982 because those 
regulations make reference to GMT.  The opposition will support this legislation.  It believes it is about time that 
this piece of legislation was brought in so that Western Australia will be in line with other states.  Those other 
states will be coming on-line and on time on 1 September.   

Question put and passed.   

Bill read a second time.   
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Leave granted to proceed forthwith to third reading. 

Third Reading 

Bill read a third time, on motion by Ms M.M. Quirk (Parliamentary Secretary) and transmitted to the Council. 
 


